Questions and Answers

CSC/NAFSA Quarterly Meeting

April 6, 2004 at Loyola Marymount University

I have added in blue additional points that were discussed at the meeting 

 –Jane Kalionzes

Problems with receipts can be faxed to: 949 389-3493

Division I

Jane’s note: They plan to bring I-485’s to 7 month processing time

1) Must we obtain a CGFNS certificate for a U.S. educated, California-licensed Clinical Lab Scientist in order to process an H1B?  If yes, must we submit the certificate with the original petition, or can it be submitted at a later date? (OPT expires shortly, and we are having difficulty with the state agency who issued the license.)

Currently there is no need to obtain the CGFNS for Clinical Lab Scientist position under H1B.

2) Is it possible to submit a correction to an I-140 petition that has not yet been adjudicated?  Due to a misunderstanding, an error was made indicating the beneficiary will adjust in the U.S. but instead will apply for an immigrant visa abroad after the I-140 is approved.  The I-140 was filed in December 2003.  If we can ask for a correction (rather than resubmit the whole petition with fee), what is the best procedure?  Email, fax or mail?

Answer: Yes.  Fax your inquiry to Division 12 (Customer Service).  They will pull the file and make the corrections.  You should also e-mail the appropriate NAFSA Division Representative (in this instance Division One) through CSC.schools@dhs.gov, for informational purposes.  If the I-140 has been approved, you will have to file an I-824 to take action on the approved petition. 

Division II

H-1B questions

Jane’s Note: It would be helpful for cap exempt cases to include a cover letter stating they are exempt.  

1) Spending Premium Processing fees of $1000 have been critical in the past to assure timely processing, especially for new H-1B's. Will the existence of the H Cap: free up CSC resources, assure faster H processing, and lessen the need for Premium Processing?

As of April 1st, we are accepting filings for the FY 05 cap.  Our goal is to have all I-129’s at 90 day processing by the end of September.  

2) Will Premium Processing continue for cases not affected by the Cap?

Yes.

3) When a change of status from F-1 to H-1B is approved, the CLAIMS system is terminating the student’s record in SEVIS.  This becomes a problem when the H-1B starting date is in the future, and the student is still on the OPT.  Is there a way for CLAIMS to not terminate the record?

We notified HQ of this situation.  The SEVIS technical staff is working to resolve this.  
I-765 Questions

Jane’s Note: Helen will review any OPT case that is pending or denied because of a CLAIMS Termination due to H-1B processing.  Send an email to the EAD email box with the WAC#.  

Keep in mind that the CSC only has viewing access to the “Student Information” screen in SEVIS.  They cannot see notations made on the OPT screen unless they print on the I-20.  Also, they cannot make any changes in the SEVIS system. 

The main problems with I-765 applications are: 

-Many advisors are forgetting to include copies of both page 1 and page 3 of the I-20 with the OPT applications.  

-There is no DSO signature on page 3

-The photos are either missing or incorrect

1) Are students eligible for OPT after completing a certificate program?  If so, are there any special requirements or standards for the certificate program in order to be eligible for OPT i.e. length of time of the certificate program, etc.?

YES, students are eligible for OPT after completion of study.

Students must have at least 1 full academic year to be eligible for OPT.

2) If a student engages in 12 months of OPT after completing their Bachelor's degree, are they eligible for another 12-month period of OPT if they go on to do a certificate program? If not, would it make a difference if the courses for this certificate program were higher-level courses than Bachelor-level courses?  For example, an F-1 student completes their Bachelor's degree in Political Science and then does 12 months of OPT.  They then decide that they need additional, more specific, training in Business.  They go on to do a one-year certificate program in Business Administration at an Extension program.  I guess the issue here is whether a certificate degree can be considered a higher level than a Bachelors degree, or even a Master’s degree.

No, a certificate program is not considered a higher educational level than a Bachelor’s or Master’s degree.

3) OPT applications that are express mailed to the CSC are sent to a different address: a street/room address as opposed to the P.O. Box address.  Is there any different handling of OPT applications that are express mailed to the CSC, specifically in regards to the "received" date?

No, there is no difference in handling OPT applications that are express mailed to the CSC.  The received date is the same date that is stamped on the application. 

8 CFR 103.2 (a)(7)(i) General.  An application or petition received in a Service office shall be stamped to show the time and date of actual receipt and…shall be regarded as properly filed when so stamped….An application or petition which is not properly signed or is submitted with the wrong filing fee shall be rejected as improperly filed.  Rejected applications…will not retain a filing date….

4) Could you review the procedure for canceling and/or withdrawing OPT, and explain what is the preferred method, fax, email or US mail.  Will the CSC accept a letter from the DSO, or must the letter be from the F1 student? Also, if we click on "Cancel OPT" on SEVIS, do we still need a follow-up in email or writing to CSC when student has already mailed the OPT application to them? 

Withdrawal request with the student’s signature should be sent to: 

U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

24000 Avila Road, Second Floor

Laguna Niguel, CA  92677

Attention: Marjorie Pascual or Helen Tran

Open by addressee only

Jane’s Note: OR it can be faxed to 949 389-8070 Attention: Helen or Marjorie (either), then send a back up email to the CSC.Studentead@dhs.gov email box.  

A withdrawal is not possible, if the case has already been approved.  

5) Many schools are reporting cases in which students have received OPT approval but SEVIS is not updated with CLAIMS information. DHS/EDS told NAFSA that EDS is still working on updating all the back records that should have received a CLAIMS update (prior to SEVIS 4.8 release). Can we send an email inquiry to CSC.Studentead@dhs.gov to find out if an OPT Request Status that is showing as pending in SEVIS, did in fact get already approved?  How soon is the US CIS Online Case Status Report updated to reflect OPT approvals? 

OPT request status can be verified via USCIS Online, therefore it is not necessary to send inquiries through the Student EAD mailbox.  Online Case Status Report is usually updated within hours.

Jane’s Note: If the case cannot be viewed on the Online Case Status Report, then send an email to the EAD email box.

6) From the last CSC-NAFSA meeting, we learned that CSC Adjudicating Officers rely on SEVIS' information on student's US address as well as the US address information written by the student on the Form I-765.  If a student calls the National Customer Service Center phone number [800-375-5283] to update or change the US address, is this address update forwarded in CLAIMS or other system, or does CSC only accept address updates via SEVIS updates and/or DSO's emails to CSC?  In one case that we have, the student called the NCSC to update his US address info after filing his OPT/I-765. He received his Notice of Action receipt at his new address but never received his EAD. He called NCSC to verify that Immigration had his new updated address and got confirmation that they did. DSO at student's school was made aware of this situation and saw that SEVIS still had student's old address. 

We will accept an address change from the NCSC. Please give us the WAC number of the case mentioned.  

7) How should Advisors who wish to have the EAD mailed to the school have students complete the address portion of the I-765?  Do they need to put more than one address or is the school’s address enough?

The I-765 application requires the applicant’s/student’s current physical address.  However, the EAD card can be mailed to the school address by indicating the school address on line 3 and the applicant’s/ student’s address on line 2.

8) At the last meeting, we were told that we do NOT need to send copies of student’s passport. Is this still the case? One of our students received an RFE, asking for copy of passport even though she had already submitted a copy of her passport with her application. 

If we find discrepancy in information provided, we may issue an RFE to resolve the issue(s).  

Jane’s note: Although it is not required, they recommended sending a copy of the bio page of the passport.  

9) On the same RFE for this student, she was also asked to submit a copy of the front and back of the I-94 "that was issued to you upon arrival in the United States and all I-94s issued for any other extensions of stay." She submitted copy of front & back of her current I-94 with her OPT application. Why is the RFE asking for copies of ALL I-94s issued? Is this an error? 
Please provide the WAC number for this specific case. 
10) Now that the original I-94 card number is no longer being entered manually on subsequent I-94 cards so that students may have several different I-94 numbers, which I-94 card number should be entered on the I-765 when applying for off-campus work authorization or OPT?

     The most current I-94 number.  

11) We are requesting the CSC to reconsider the requirement that page three of the SEVIS I-20 form be signed by a DSO, on the line for reentry, for OPT applications.  The CSC should consider the following points regarding this requirement:  

· The DSO’s signature on page one of the SEVIS I-20 form is certifying the OPT recommendation that appears on page three.  This is different than pre-SEVIS OPT applications where the DSO recommendation was made by typing an addition or amendment on the back page of the student’s existing or original I-20 form.  In the SEVIS processing of OPT applications, the DSO is required to create a new SEVIS I-20 form precisely for the OPT application: The student’s program is shortened to reflect the new end date (if applicable) and the OPT information and recommendation is entered in SEVIS which then prints out on page three of the new I-20 form.   The signature on page one of the new SEVIS I-20 is certifying all the information contained on this new document.  Thus, the signature on page one should be sufficient.  

1) The signature lines on page of the SEVIS I-20 clearly state that the endorsement is for “… reentry of the student to attend the same school after a temporary absence from the United States.”

2) It is unfair to penalize OPT applicants by returning their applications requesting that page three of the SEVIS I-20 form requires the signature of the DSO.  This unduly delays the student’s OPT authorization further and in some cases is resulting in a reduction of the student’s 12-month period of OPT – due to the 14-month rule.
The DSO signature does not have to be on the line for reentry, the DSO can sign by the recommended dates and/or by the comments.  Signing the recommendation certifies that the employment is directly related to the major area of study.

12)We have recently seen several out-of-status students who wish to travel outside the US during the Spring break as a way to regain their F-1 status.  The immigration regulation clearly states that these students must accrue one full academic year upon their return before they are eligible for OPT.  Our question is, when do you start counting this "one academic year"?  Is it starting from the semester that their return dates fall within (current semester) or from the following semester?     It will start counting from the current semester. 

13) Some schools in the Bay Area have received RFEs from CSC asking for ALL previous I-20s for OPT applications.  We don't have any problems asking students to do so, but our concern is what if students already lost the I-20 from many years ago?  Better yet, is it truly necessary to do so?  

Yes, possibly for a number of reasons to include:

· To determine if the student completed one full academic year.

· To determine that the student has not already received twelve months of OPT.

· To determine previous pre-completion OPT dates.  

· To determine changes of educational level.

· To determine that the student has been lawfully enrolled in a SERVICE-approved college, university, conservatory, or seminary.

· To satisfy that the student is in valid F-1 status.

14) Some schools have received RFE’s asking for diplomas or final transcripts for OPT applicants.  Please explain why this information is needed.  

Examples :

· The Initial I-20 shows the level of education is DOCTORATE and the I-20 for OPT application shows the level of education is MASTERS.  

· To determine the completion date of the degree program.

· To determine that the student is not requesting EAD to engage in CPT.
15) When students apply for OPT, we are supposed to shorten the program end date in SEVIS.   Our concern is that graduate students are not always sure they will complete their thesis by the end of the semester, so we don’t want to shorten their program prematurely.  In these cases, the students will end up doing OPT “prior to completion with only thesis remaining”.  Do we need to put a notation on the I-20 or in SEVIS to indicate to the CSC that this student is doing prior to completion OPT, and has not completed the program?
YES.  Also, indicate on the REMARKS section of the SEVIS thesis remaining.

Change of Status

Jane’s Note: The CSC is trying to get I-539 processing time to within 90 days.  

1) Why isn’t the original I-94 returned to COS applicants anymore?  They feel very strongly that they need that original form, and actually the I-539 states that the form will be returned to the applicant.

When a case is approved there will be a new I-94 attached to the I-797.  When a case is denied the I-94 is returned with the decision.  

Jane’s Note:  They stated they now accept a copy of the I-94.  

2) We have been told to defer attendance in SEVIS on applicants for COS from F-2 to F-1 or B-1/B-2 to F-1.  Once we defer the attendance do we need to send the new version of the I-20 to CSC, or will they simply want to see deferred in the electronic SEVIS record? 

A new I-20 is needed to reflect the change.

Jane’s Note:  It is difficult for the CSC mailroom to match new information with an existing case.   It is best in these cases to wait for an RFE (request for evidence) before sending the new I-20.  

3) Last Fall semester, the guidance from DHS on F-2’s being able to start school after they had filed their COS application to F-1 was very confusing.  Consequently, some F-2’s may have already begun studying.   If an F-2 has already begun studying will the CSC automatically deny the COS application?  

We were instructed by HQ to hold these cases in abeyance until we receive new guidance.  

Jane’s Note:  They stated that HW is about to issue a memo regarding these cases, however there is no definite time pinpointed.  

